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Dear Everyone
Today as I write to you it is St George’s Day (23rd April), this is also the last letter I shall write to you as your Priest-in-charge. Sad!
I thought we should look at St George, Patron Saint of England – why do we look to him? What has made him so famous? Is he worth it? Few things are known about him; George was a soldier and he was martyred at Lydda in Palestine at the end of the third century – it is all very vague. That is all that can be reasonably surmised about him. As early as the beginning of the sixth century he was referred to as a good man “whose deeds are only known to God.” What about the real life, the dragon? The story was written in a book called the “Golden Legend” where George is seen as a knight from Cappadocia (Italy), who at Sileme in Libya rescued a maiden from a dragon. From this story, we read, thousands of people were baptised. George, however vague the story may be, was a great leader; the thing we all remember is the killing of the dragon. For this he eventually lost his own life by torture and being beheaded for his Christian faith. All the time he stood up for what was right in the society of his day.
It is one of those situations when you wonder what you would have done; would you or I be brave enough to stand up for right when the result of that would be our death? It is the same thing that has crossed my mind when thinking about slavery, and William Wilberforce in the 1800’s. I might have been secure, living a full life, plenty of all the things I wanted/needed. Would I cast this adrift, risking all this security, to support abolishing a slave trade that I knew little about? It all became a challenge to me when I saw the film “Amazing Grace” about real people in real situations. It was all far away. Who knows, because it was a different world then. But it is all about our courage to stand up for what is right.

Courage is something we all need in the changing situations of life. We may have decisions to make, new activities, new work, our world may change. In the Old Testament Moses handed over control of the Israelite nation to Joshua because they were going into another country. He just said “Be strong and courageous ….. the Lord himself goes before you and will be with you …..  do not be afraid: do not be discouraged”. (Deuteronomy 31:6-8) This is our God too although these words were spoken 5000 years ago. He will be with us all today.
May God bless you all – always.
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	DIARY FOR MAY 2007


	Thursday 3rd
	Brandeston 100+ Club Draw   11.00am at Village Hall

	Wednesday 9th 
	Discussion Group  10.30am at ‘Bickley’, Harrier’s Walk, Easton – see details in ‘Past Events’.

	Saturday 12th
	Kettleburgh Plant Sale & Coffee Morning  8am – 12 noon at Village Hall – see below.

	Sunday 13th
	Rogation Service  3.00pm at Church Farm, Kettleburgh

	Tuesday 15th
	Kettleburgh Annual Parish Meeting  7.00pm at Village Hall – see below.

	Thursday 17th
	Ascension Day Holy Communion  10am at Kettleburgh Church

	Thursday 17th
	Kettleburgh Parish Council Meeting   7.15pm at Village Hall

	Saturday 19th
	Kettleburgh Dog Show at Kettleburgh Village Green – see below.

	Saturday 19th
	Easton May Fair  2pm on the green

	Saturday 19th
	Flamenco Dancing & Tapas Evening  - See notices in Brandeston Village.

	Friday 25th
	Coffee Morning in aid of Cats’ Protection  10.30am – 12.30pm at Manly, Kettleburgh. Guest: Rt Hon Ann Widdecombe MP


KETTLEBURGH DOG SHOW

Calling all dog lovers – 19th May will see Kettleburgh Green Trust organising the first Fun Dog Show, on the village green. There will be all sorts of classes for all sorts of dogs, whether you have a pooch or a pedigree!  Put the date in your diary, and look out for the fliers, which will give details of how to enter.  For more information you can also ring 01728 723900. 






                Helen Kay

****************
KETTLEBURGH ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

This will be held on Tuesday 15 May, starting at 7:00 pm.  The Annual Parish Meeting provides an opportunity for everyone to hear from our local representatives: County and District Councillors, the new Safer Neighbourhoods Team from Suffolk Police, local organisations and our own Parish Council Chairman are all invited to give reports.  This will be followed by the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.  Take this opportunity to meet your local councillors.  There will be a time for questions and refreshments will be provided. 






            Jackie Clark
PROPOSED SERVICES PER MONTH
	
	BRANDESTON
	KETTLEBURGH
	EASTON

	1
	Family Service

10.00am
	Holy Communion BCP 8.00am
	-

	2
	-
	Holy Communion CW 11.00am
	Family Service

10.00am

	3
	Family Holy Communion

10.00am
	Evensong BCP

6.30pm
	-

	4
	Evensong BCP

6.30pm
	Family Service

11.00am
	Family Holy Communion CW  and Junior Church 10.00am

	5
	Benefice Holy Communion at Easton CW

 10.00am


This may not be adhered to strictly, especially where there is no service shown, so see services for the month at end of magazine.
VISTING PREACHERS – MAY & JUNE
May 6
Kettleburgh
8.00am
Holy Communion BCP

Graham House


Easton

10.00am
Holy Communion BCP

Graham House

13 Rogation – none required

    20
Brandeston
10.00am
Family Holy Communion CW
Graham House

27
Easton

10.00am
Holy Communion CW

David Pitcher

June 3
Kettleburgh
8.00am
Holy Communion BCP

Linda Allwood


Easton

10.00am
Holy Communion


Betty Mockford
    10
Kettleburgh
11.00am
Holy Communion CW

Graham House

    17
Brandeston
10.00am
Family Holy Communion CW
Linda Allwood

    24
Easton

10.00am
Holy Communion CW

David Pitcher
ADVANCED NOTICES

	Sat. 16th June
	4 – 6pm
	Kettleburgh Village Fete

	Fri. 22nd June
	6 – 8pm
	1st Earl Soham Scout Group Annual Duck Race at Brandeston Bridge

	Sat. 23rd June
	2.30–5pm
	Brandeston Village Fete



	Sun. 1st July
	3pm
	Kettleburgh Strawberry Tea

	Fri. 13th July
	6.30pm
	Deanery Rounders Tournament at Brandeston Hall

	Sat. 14th July
	
	Disco and BBQ at Brandeston

	Sun. 29th July
	8am – 1pm
	Suffolk Autojumble at Church Farm, Kettleburgh

	Sat. 4th  August
	2 – 4pm
	Earl Soham Fete

	Sun. 19th August
	4.30pm
	Kettleburgh Pet Service

	Mon. 10th September
	
	Radio play at Brandeston

	Sat. 22nd September
	
	Craft Fair at Brandeston


FROM THE REGISTERS
BAPTISM IN BRANDESTON
On Sunday 22nd April Brandeston Church was full of people for the baptism of Max William Hartnell Kissick-Jones, aged 13 months, who is the son of Maxwell Kissick-Jones and Katharine Ogilvie of Fenn Farm Cottages, Framsden. Max is the greatly loved brother of Lottie, aged 7, who herself was baptised in Brandeston (in the Rowley Hall, Brandeston Hall because the church was unusable) on 4th December 2005. 
The church was very full because of our usual people, the Baptism party, the boys and girls of Brandeston Hall and wedding family as we called out the Banns. A great and happy occasion for all people. It was a great opportunity for Brandeston Hall children to be part of a Baptism and made more special because Katharine and Max are old pupils of Brandeston Hall: love in the classroom was fulfilled. Thank you, Lottie, for singing the first half of “All things bright and beautiful” delightfully as a solo. Following the Baptism there was a family reception at Cretingham Golf Club.
We send our love and good wishes to Max, and all the family, with our prayers that he will grow up to be fit and strong, living a full life.

May God bless you, Max.




  

          GV
PAST EVENTS

EASTER 2007

Now the festival and holidays are over. It has been a fantastic period of time; good weather, warmth, flowers and many people in the churches, more people than in past years in each church, to celebrate the resurrection of Jesus Christ. How we thank God for all these things.

On Good Friday each of our churches had a short service to remember the death of Jesus on a cross – in each church we sang “There is a green hill far away outside the city wall, where the dear Lord was crucified….” We paused to consider what it meant – “who died to save us all.” In Brandeston the Family Service spent a while building an Easter garden as they have done for many years, guided by Eileen Leach and Mary Baker: a lovely way to illustrate the truths of Easter.
Easter Day found each church virtually full. Brandeston with an early Holy Communion ended by singing (as is our tradition) “Jesus Christ is risen today.” Then later in the morning a Family Holy Communion taken by the Archdeacon where children could again enjoy the Easter garden.

The Family Holy Communion at Easton was well attended and a joyful occasion. Children were able to play at the back and later come to the rail for a blessing with their families – such a valuable part of Easter, and then running all down the church path with their Easter egg. This is the new life of Easter demonstrated in full!
The Kettleburgh Easter service again was full, buzzing with new life and joy, families, visitors, all people. This has been a celebration of the core of our Christian faith; we sing, we read scripture, we listen, we just rejoice in all the resurrection means to us. That was Kettleburgh on Easter Day – and then for the adults to finish all the Easter eggs!

Final note to thank the bell-ringers for their ringing on Easter Day at all churches, and all the year round; the bells help to bring value and joy to our worship. Thank you all.

           GV

****************
STUDENT CROSS

As usual on the Monday of Holy Week, April 2nd, we welcomed the students carrying a heavy wooden cross to Easton Church. They arrived at the church about 3.00pm, all hot and weary with the cross, to take a rest on the grass and enjoy the refreshments supplied by our ladies. It is always a great occasion as we meet these students, some past that stage of life! who come from all over the country. Some have walked 10/12 times before, others are new and feeling their feet. It is a huge witness to their faith as they walk off, through the lanes, three carrying the cross, singing suitable songs/hymns on their way to Framlingham. Whilst they are with us they have a little talk from me, one of the students talks about how they benefit from the week, they pray and sing too. We too enjoy it and benefit from their faith; they encourage us too. They are walking through from Colchester via Felixstowe, Woodbridge, Framlingham and Harleston, to Walsingham on Good Friday. May God bless them all.



                         
          GV
****************
KETTLEBURGH EASTER EGG HUNT

On Saturday April 14, Kettleburgh Green Trust was able to hold the first Easter Egg hunt for the children of the village, on the Green.  It was lovely to see such a good turn out of children and parents, who then enjoyed tea and cakes in the village hall.  An unforeseen problem was that it was such a hot day that we were worried that the eggs would all melt! Luckily the children didn’t waste any time finding (and consuming) them!

The winner of the best decorated basket was Imogen Skilton (the grand-daughter of Jeanne and Rod Durbin), who made her basket look very pretty, and won an Easter Bunny (chocolate, of course) for it.
****************
DISCUSSION GROUP
The Group has been involved with the Lent Groups over the last two months as they studied the life, work and teachings of William Wilberforce and the whole concept of slavery. However, now the Group moves on to a three month study based on the Diocese of Kagera; this is a large area of Tanzania in the north of the country, on the western shores of Lake Victoria; an area with many basic needs. The Diocese of Kagera is linked to our own and we support them. The study, based on factual leaflets is under the headings of: Agriculture, Education and Mission. The next session will be on Wednesday 9th  May, 10.30am, at ‘Bickley’, Harrier’s Walk, Easton. There are down-to-earth, hands-on, realistic, everyday subjects – valuable topics to discuss and learn about. Everybody is welcome.







                                           GV
****************

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETINGS

These have all taken place now in our Benefice so I am just going to summarise each one. They were all different and yet the same; all very important for the life of the church. These meetings are the chance to stop and review, examine, even criticise what the church has been doing all year, who has been doing lots and maybe who are the passengers. They give anyone in the parish the freedom to ask any question they like and hopefully get an accurate answer.
The keenest question in all parishes has been to find out who will run the parishes and take the services when I have retired; and, what is the long-term future of the Benefice. This is the answer – each Sunday the Benefice is allocated one priest to take a service for certain, other services will be taken by Lay Elders, i.e. Family Service or Evensong. This is the minimum scenario but it may be occasionally the Benefice will obtain a second priest on a special Sunday. The reason? Because the priests are needed in the Charsfield Benefice too and there are very few retired priests to share out.
The Benefice will be in secrestation with the Rural Dean, Rev Colin Owen, Rector of Framlingham, in charge. The churchwardens have responsibility for their own parishes in law. Long term it is planned that the Benefice should join the Marlesford Benefice (Marlesford, Campsea Ashe, Hacheston and Parham) and become a seven parish Benefice run by a full-time parish priest. This may be some time yet. I am not moving away and will be available for church work/services when and as needed.

Kettleburgh A.P.C.M. was held on Monday 19th March in the village hall. Quite a short meeting, fourteen people present, a very well produced Report and Accounts; thank you to the secretary, treasurer and all contributors. The several highlights for the year such as: Mothering Sunday (26th March), Palm Sunday (April 9th) with procession and donkey; Easter Day, Plant Sale, Fete, Strawberry Tea (brilliant!), Pet Service (Aug 20th), Remembrance Sunday, our usual packed carol service and Christmas Day. A good year. We thank God for all these experiences.

Church officers re-elected: Wardens – John Bater, Valerie Upson; Treasurer – Terry Comer; Secretary – Nicky Comer; Vice Chairmen – John Bater, Bill Clark. There was no change. We thank all the people who have worked hard during the year to keep St Andrews an active church.

Easton A.P.C.M. was held on Tuesday 17th April in the village hall. A social meeting too, again fourteen people present took note of the well presented Report and Accounts. The Report reviewed an active year but probably lower congregations. We thank God for all the worship in church all year, and all those who have worked so hard to make this possible. In addition we thank the church officers who were again re-elected: Churchwarden – Colin Haysom; Treasurer – Patrick Lowin; Secretary – Clare Owen; Vice-Chairman – Colin Haysom. We thank too the flower ladies and cleaners. 

After the meeting we had a social time as the ladies supplied excellent small food and with this we drank wine and chatted. Thank you, all of you, for these goodies.
Brandeston A.P.C.M. was held on Wednesday 18th April in the village hall. Sixteen people sat round the big table in the office part of the hall to review the Annual Report and Accounts, all well presented again. The church officers were thanked for their faithful work all year. These were re-elected: Churchwardens – Eileen Leach, Alison Molyneux; Vice Chairman – Chris McArthur; Treasurer – Paul Baker; Secretary – Mary Baker. We specially thanked our organist Colin Matthews, also the bell-ringers who ring faithfully at Brandeston, Kettleburgh and Easton (a little). We thanked Brandeston Hall staff, ground staff and boys/girls for all their involvement in church activities, fete and Christmas Fair.
One final thank-you and that is to the Lay Elders across the Benefice; Eileen Leach, Anthony Fletcher, Mary Baker, Valerie Upson, Jackie Clark and Jane Woodbury-Eggins.

          GV

****************

BRANDESTON 100+ CLUB
The first draw of the new club year took place at the village hall on Thursday 4th April 2007. Winners were


1st prize

Gerry Hollebone


2nd prize

Steve & Sally Western

There are 119 members this year – membership numbers can be obtained from Mark Hounsell (Parish Clerk) or at the Thursday Coffee Morning.

Next draw 3rd May 2007 at 11.00am at the Village Hall.
NOTICES & NEWS
THANKS

Graham will no doubt be aware of our appreciation of all he has done for us by the time you read this, but I should like to add mine in particular for his contribution to the parish magazine month after month. He has written most of each copy (a great help for me as editor!), his letters have been encouraging, and he has taken a lot of trouble not only to report events fully, but to make them interesting to read.
Thank you Graham very much indeed from me, and I am sure many readers, for that part of your work which has shone brightly!




     ATNF
****************

KETTLEBURGH GREEN MATTERS
A BIG thank you to Megan Garland for all her hard work in raising funds for the Kettleburgh Green Trust by selling kindling and logs.  A grand total of £35.50 was raised which will be put towards the play equipment fund.  To show our appreciation Megan will have her own bird box erected on the village green with her name on.

 

Kettleburgh Green Trust has been set up to maintain the new village green and part of their objective is to sustain and promote the wildlife habitat.  Roger Marzetti has achieved sponsorship for a total of 12 bird boxes and these will be erected in the woodland areas, each with the name of their sponsor and a plan of where to find them.

 

If you would like more information on the work of the Kettleburgh Green Trust and ways you can help - please contact Gwenda Weeks 01728 723703 or 

check the website for more information: www.onesuffolk.co.uk/kettleburghpc
 






   Gwenda Weeks

   Kettleburgh Green Trust

****************

EASTON SCHOOL NEWS
OFSTED
We have heard that we will have an Ofsted Inspection at the end of April. The inspector will speak with staff, children and Governors and be scrutinizing all aspects of school life. We are required to send out questionnaires which are returned confidentially to Ofsted. Although an inspection can be very daunting for staff, we are hoping to be able to demonstrate all of the positive aspects of the school
School Governors
We have a new Chair of Governors—Mr Paul Spencer—who is working extrememly hard in leading the Governing  Body and working with staff in developing aspects of the school. We welcome him and wish to thank Rev. Graham Vellacott for his commitment to the role over the last 2 years. The other Parent Governor is Mr William Johnston. Feel free to discuss school issues with them or raise items you feel could be addressed through the Governing Body. Hopefully, it goes without saying that you can also discuss these with Miss Martin or any other members of staff. We are also very pleased to welcome Ms Fiona Kerr as a Community Governor and Mr Martin Churchill as an Associate Governor.
School Grounds

Are there any enthusiastic horticulturalists out there who would be prepared to tend to our neglected flowerbeds on a regular basis.  If you could offer any help at all please let Mrs Porter-Hardy know.  Thank you.
Cover: This is a Spotted Flycatcher. To learn more about them see Anthony Chapman’s article in last month’s magazine (repeated in this month’s below).

You may like to take part in a county wide survey, which will show how many there are in Suffolk.

SURVEY OF SPOTTED FLYCATCHERS – CAN YOU HELP PLEASE?

Many of you will be familiar with this delightful little bird that visits us from Africa during May – August. You may even be lucky enough to have had a pair nesting in your garden. But you may have noticed an absence of flycatchers in your village in recent years because, unfortunately, the British population has declined alarmingly – and noticeably in the eastern counties. Last summer I enlisted the help of local residents to locate spotted flycatchers nesting in Framlingham and its adjacent parishes, with quite encouraging results. In 2007 I am aiming to cover a rather wider district, including your parishes, systematically. This is part of a county-wide survey being organised by Suffolk Wildlife Trust with the Suffolk Ornithologists’ Group. We want to have a much better idea of how many flycatchers remain in Suffolk.

The spotted flycatcher is a small, brown perching bird with a pointed beak, longish tail and upright posture. Characteristically, it darts out from a branch or structure to snatch insects in mid-flight for food. Look for them in gardens, parkland, churchyards or along woodland edges where they will nest against trees and buildings that are usually covered with climbers. Flycatchers also use open-fronted nestboxes and even hanging baskets.

If you see a spotted flycatcher this summer or have a pair nesting, would you kindly notify me by e-mail (ahchapman@talk21.com) or telephone 621665. We can help you with identification if you wish. The results of this important survey will be published after the season. Thank you.

Anthony Chapman, Framlingham

TIMES PAST
The Woodbridge Gaol Book (1804 – 1841), giving lists of imprisoned persons, together with details of their village habitation, crime and punishment, makes intriguing reading. The Shire Hall in Woodbridge was the scene of the Quarter Sessions which dealt with murder, riot, theft, assault, poaching etc. at this time.
Its’ old Bridewell or County prison, named after the one in Blackfriars, was where the criminals were housed. This building had 12 cells and accommodation for 40 prisoners; after 1841 it became the Woodbridge Police Station.

Looking at details for Brandeston and Kettleburgh we find the following information. During the years 1804 to 1841 there were 19 prosecutions in Brandeston in which 11 men and 6 women were concerned. Kettleburgh had more malefactors, 28 prosecutions were made that involved 21 men and the same number of women as Brandeston, 6.

For the two parishes male ages ranged between 14 and 57 with female ages between 16 and 62. Sentences varied from ‘further time for examination of the prisoner’ to periods of imprisonment, from 10 days to 2 years, sentences of hard labour, solitary confinement were also given, together with transportation to Australia.
All kinds of misdemeanours were committed which extended from ‘misbehaving by an apprentice,’ to ‘telling fortunes’ which was an offence. A number of Brandeston’s crimes consisted of stealing - ‘beef and suet weighing 2lbs’ from the butcher, a pair of hempen sheets, apples, peas and ‘a quantity of feathers’ were taken.

In 1815 Martha Jessop, aged 19, a servant, gave away strong beer belonging to her master, a farmer in Framlingham. Unfortunately she also left the tap of the vessel running, consequently several pailfuls were wasted and lost. This resulted in a month’s imprisonment.

Kettleburgh was also responsible for a spate of thieving, which included 4 ducks and a drake, a woollen mantle, tools and 4 gallons of currant wine. In 1839 William Catchpole, aged 20, a labourer, stole 16 hens from John Drew of Church Farm. For this crime he was sentenced to 7 years transportation. However it is not certain that the sentence was carried out, as in the lists of ‘Transporties from Suffolk to Australia 1787 – 1867’ by Richard Deeks he is not mentioned.

Punishment was tough in those days.

       WMW
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